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Minutes of the Working Group Meeting

7th July 2014, New Inn, Huby, 7.30pm

1. Present:

Guy Redfern, Betti Tyson Kathryn Wallis, Rachel Marshall, Paul Jackson, Val Burnham, Gary Dunning, Terry Wolf. In attendance Mike Dando, Planning Aid, and one member of the public. Meeting chaired by Guy in Richard’s absence.
2. Apologies
Richard Todd, Beki Burns, Roger Teare 

3. Declaration of interests
Terry Wolf (Item 6)
4. Minutes of last meeting
The minutes of the meeting of 14/04/14 were accepted as a correct record.
5. Matters arising
Action items not on tonight’s agenda:

· Send copy of draft plan to MD – done

· Volunteers sought to produce consultation section of draft plan – Done (Terry, Kathryn and Rachel)

· Letters to landowners – done

· To publish all comments on the village website – still to be completed – Paul and Rachel to liaise to complete this

· Formal notification to Parish council of the Quick Wins progress – Rachel to send brief summary to Guy tomorrow; full report at next PC meeting in September
6. Appointment of Working group admin support
Guy explained to the group that it is not now possible to provide the agreed admin support via the Parish Clerk. Funds up to £300 have already been allocated for this task. Terry Wolf has been asked to undertake this task, in addition to her voluntary contribution as a member of the Working Group. Terry is willing to do this, subject to the approval of the group. Agreed unanimously. Terry to report to the Chair/group on hours used to each working group meeting.
7. Project Plan review
The delay to the appeal of the Whitfield Homes/New Hall planning applications will impact on the timescales agreed at the last meeting. (The appeal, being held as a public inquiry will now take place in December 2014 and the outcome is unlikely to be known before mid-end of January 2015.)
At the same time Hambleton District Council is reviewing the Local Development Framework (LDF). Decisions about the classification of villages into secondary or service villages is now going to be done on a much more comprehensive points scale. It seems likely that Huby may be re-classified as a service village, which will also impact on some elements of the neighbourhood plan. Timescales for this review are still not clear but the initial proposals are unlikely to go out for formal consultation before early 2015.
Action: Guy to confirm with HDC the likely completion date for the LDF.

The final plan, when submitted, must be in accordance with the LDF. In order to future proof the plan as much as possible, it seems sensible to use the revised LDF, but this may depend on the timescales involve. Prior to formal submission an examiner can offer a ‘health check’ to ensure that the plan as submitted does not contradict the current LDF.

These delays will have most impact on the sections of the Neighbourhood Plan relating to housing need and site allocation and community facilities.

Mike Dando’s recommendation is to continue to work on everything we can that is not directly affected by the appeal and potential LDF changes. This includes undertaking site assessments of any potential development sites put forward by landowners or agents.

This will enable us to produce a draft consultation document in the autumn which outlines everything not affected by these delays and perhaps to offer options to the community on the more contentious or uncertain issues. He brought a sample draft plan and associated questionnaire with him to share with the group. 

Actions:

· Mike to send electronic copies of the sample consultation document and its associated questionnaire.

· We agreed that this format could work well for Huby and we will aim to produce such a consultation document by autumn 2014.
8. Budget update
The new Parish Clerk has not yet produced a budget update for the Neighbourhood Plan.

Action: Guy to ask the Parish Clerk to ensure that a budget update is available for discussion at the next meeting.
9. Review of draft policy document
Mike offered feedback on the draft plan in some detail. Overall he felt that we had made a useful start. We may not need to produce a formal draft plan at this stage if we follow the above recommendation for the outline consultation process. He felt that there were a few things missing in terms of the contents:

· We need a Huby profile section explaining the background and brief history of the parish and where we see it going in the future. This will include something on the population and its characteristics, services in the village etc. We need to remember that in addition to being a planning document, it needs to tell a story and address several audiences at once, including local people. Much of this information is available in either the previous plan, the census material we summarised on a display board etc.

· The plan needs to clearly state a vision for the future of the village and aims based on the consultation responses received.

· Mike also felt that the policies could be grouped better, using headings such as New development (including development management and drainage), Housing, Community Services and facilities, Open space and Traffic and transport. Each section should include relevant planning and non-planning issues so it is easier for people to find what they are looking for.

Other comments included:

· The text in Section 1.3 should go in either 1.2 or the consultation section
· Most of the wording for the draft policies is ok, but remember that there is no need to reproduce HDC policy – we need to try to add to existing policy.

· Feedback details need to be more specific – e.g. x% supported xyz etc.

There was a substantive discussion about the housing section of the plan. The recent housing needs assessment offers a baseline on which to base the housing policy (e.g. a minimum of 11 new houses, 4 affordable and the remainder market value). However, the appeal outcome and HDC’s uncertain stance on minimum numbers of new housing they will expect to see in the plan make it difficult to produce a draft policy at this point in time. However, the site allocation assessment using the methodology Mike has already supplied can still be undertaken. This would provide options of either allocating specific sites in the plan (together with numbers once known) or to suggest re-drawing the development limits to the village, without setting out numbers. These types of alternatives could go into the consultation document to be produced in the autumn.
As a part of the plan it is possible to specify types of affordable housing required (for example, flats, starter or family homes) and any local association conditions the community thinks should be in place.
Specific comments on other individual policy sections included:

· Community Buildings section – difficult to do much with this until the appeal outcome is known. However something can (and should) be included about protecting facilities such as the shop/pubs/school re future change of use. A statement such as: ‘Any proposals for improved facilities would be welcomed….’. Something could be built in re protecting the sports facility and playing fields whilst accepting these could be moved to a different site in the village.
· Drainage section fine – note earlier comments re ordering and grouping

· Open spaces – existing spaces (Playing fields, School playing fields, Tally Hill) can all be protected as community facilities/benefit. There are three criteria for local green space designation – we just need to check that each of these meet these criteria. The plan could welcome creation of allotments, but the community orchard idea is non-planning as it wouldn’t require change of use.

· Telecom masts – could simply welcome

Actions:

· Terry to use the summary plan Mike is sending through to create an appropriate structure for Huby’s summary plan

· Betti to speak with the Head Teacher /ask her for right contact at County re protecting school playing fields

· Produce a profile statement – Terry and Kathryn agreed to work on this

10. Progress on special sites in Parish/local environment
Terry explained background to this, including previous work on the historic features of Main Street. Mike noted that in addition to the possibility of trying to get Conservation area status for part of the village, we could also use the concept of ‘historic core’ which can become part of the planning element of the neighbourhood plan to encourage sympathetic development in sensitive areas.

To help in this task,Terry and Kathryn suggested adapting on English Heritage tool – Placecheck – to encourage local people to take a fresh look at the physical features of the village. We could do this by organising a couple of ‘Walking the Village’ evenings using the Placecheck prompts to gather feedback.

Mike also reminded the group that our natural heritage is also important here – features such as Folly Wood or other pond sites, for example, could be protected in this way.

Action: Terry and Kathryn to organise two 'Walking the village’ sessions in August
11. Review of draft consultation statement
The Consultation Statement forms a separate part of the plan. The list produced by Terry is a good start but there are particular requirements that need to be met.
Actions:

· Mike to send guidance on producing a consultation statement

· Everyone to feedback to Terry any additions or suggested amendments on the table of consultation activities already circulated.

12. Next steps on site assessment and possible involvement of Huby New Hall Group
We need a coherent response process for each landowner coming back to us via the letters sent out (4 to date). Mike has sent out site assessment guidance which people felt was helpful to ensure an objective process is followed. He will send further advice on how to rank sites once the assessment has been done.

Actions:

· Terry to respond to all landowners putting forward sites for assessment via an HNP admin email address (Rachel to help set this up).  People will be thanked and asked for full contact details, a map outlining the site, information about its status (e.g. owned, have an option on etc.) and an agreement for the assessment to be publicly available on the website. 

· By the next meeting we will aim to begin the site assessment process – details of who will do this tbc.

13. Any other business
Newsletter: People agreed that we need to put a newsletter out soon, letting people know what is going on. Likely content to include: Explaining what happens next, including a mention of the appeal process and the LDF review, invitations to the Walking the village session and updates on the local walks progress. Another newsletter will then go out in Sept/Oct to announce the consultation document and associated events.
Action: Terry, Kathryn and Rachel to produce a draft as quickly as possible.

Planning Aid support: Mike reported that HNP’s support plan has been extended to the end of December 2014, with a possibility of it being further extended until March 2015. We have approximately 6 days of his time remaining, although if more is required this could be negotiable.
14. Date of next meeting
Monday 11 August, 7.30pm, New Inn
 

 
Action points from Meeting 07/07/14
	Action
	Who is to do
	Timescale

	C/fwd:

Publish all comments on the village website 
	Paul and Rachel
	Before next meeting

	C/fwd:

Formal notification to Parish council of the Quick Wins progress
	Rachel on behalf of Quick Wins group
	Brief summary – to GR by 08/07/14
Full report end August

	Send electronic copies of the sample consultation document and its associated questionnaire
	Mike
	As soon as possible

	Draft structure for consultation document ready for completion
	Terry
	Before next meeting

	Produce a  draft consultation document
	All
	By autumn 2014

	Budget update available for discussion at the next meeting
	Guy
	Before next meeting

	Speak with the Head Teacher /ask her for right contact at County re protecting school playing fields
	Betti
	Before the end of summer term

	Produce a profile statement  
	Terry/Kathryn
	Before next meeting

	Organise two 'Walking the village’ sessions in August
	Terry and Kathryn
	By 14/07/14

	Send guidance on producing a consultation statement
	Mike
	As soon as possible

	Feedback to Terry any  amendments on the table of consultation activities 
	Everyone
	By end July

	Respond to all landowners putting forward sites for assessment via an HNP admin email address   
	Terry (Rachel to help set up the admin email address)
	As soon as possible

	Aim to begin the site assessment process 
	details of who will do this tbc.
	By next meeting

	Produce HNP Newsletter (Issue 5) 


	Terry, Kathryn and Rachel
	Produce a draft as quickly as possible – aim to get out by early August
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